NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

May 22, 2013
Albuquerque, NM
These minutes reflect the actual order of business, not necessarily the order of the agenda.
I.
Call to Order, 9:05 a.m., Wednesday, May 22, 2013
The regular meeting was called to order by President Christine Hall at 9:05, a.m., Wednesday, May 22, 2013.  Board members present:  Christine Hall, Alicia McAninch, Jeff Turner, and James Miyagishima.  Staff present:  Superintendent Linda Lyle.  John Williams – Executive Assistant to the Superintendent, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance.

The Pledge of Allegiance was led by James Miyagishima.
III.
Introduction of Guests.
Herb Wright, NMSBVI Foundation Director was present.
Sabecca Brodeur and Joe Alarid were present to participate in Public/Parent Input.
IV.
Announcements – Board Comments. 
Alicia McAninch – Stated that it is very good to be at the ECP for this meeting.  She stated that she is very excited that the Board is able to attend the ECP graduation on Thursday, and then travel to Alamogordo to participate in the Residential Campus graduation on Friday.  

James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that it is a pleasure to be at the ECP for this meeting.  He stated that it is also exciting to be in Albuquerque as he was able to attend his daughter’s graduation from UNM where she was awarded her Bachelor’s in Psychology.

Jeff Turner – Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that he has been looking forward to this week for some time as he is looking forward to attending both NMSBVI graduations.  He stated that it is also an exciting time around his house as school gets out and all 5 kids are home throughout the summer.  

Christine Hall – Wished everyone a good morning and welcomed our guests.  She stated that she is also excited to have the opportunity to attend both NMSBVI graduations.  
V.
A.
Public Input.

There was no one present for public input.  

B.
Parent Input.

Sabecca Brodeur who is the mother of a student graduating from the ECP this year, and Joe Alarid, the grandfather of a former ECP graduate, shared with the Board what NMSBVI has meant to their children and to their families, and shared their concerns about the level of service that will be available to their children in the public school system.  They spoke about the challenges that their children face and expressed their appreciation for how everyone at NMSBVI worked with their children.  They both stated that no limitations were ever placed on their children due to their challenges, and because of this their children progressed in their development.  They both stated that the staff at the ECP are an amazing group of professionals who clearly put the welfare of the children before anything else, and are extraordinarily motivating to the students.  Sabecca Brodeur stated that she is apprehensive about her child’s transition from NMSBVI into the public school system, and is very worried that that her child will not receive the services that he deserves and needs.  The transition process with the public schools has already shown them that he will not receive anything even remotely as comprehensive as what has been provided by NMSBVI.  Joe Alarid echoed what Sabecca Brodeur said about the services and staff at NMSBVI, and stated that his granddaughter has been in the Albuquerque Public School system for the past two years and has not received adequate services, which she needs and deserves. They both expressed a desire to see the ECP Program expand so that it can provide services to these children into their elementary school years, and stated that they would appreciate an opportunity to meet with the NMSBVI Board of Regents to discuss the possibility of program expansion.  They also stated that they would be very happy to be advocates for NMSBVI and do whatever is necessary to ensure that the ECP Program can expand.  Following their presentations President Hall stated that the Board appreciates their input, and welcomes their input regarding ECP expansion.  Due to the nature of the Parent Input portion of the agenda the Board is unable to enter into discussion regarding this issue, however, if the parents/guardians wish, we can have them come back and discuss this issue with the Board during a future meeting and in a section of the agenda that will allow interaction between them and the members of the Board.  Both parents/guardians expressed that they would appreciate that opportunity.  The Board agreed to put the matter of ECP expansion on the July 2013 agenda under the Other Items section of the agenda.  
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Hall asked if there were any revisions to the presented agenda.  Superintendent Lyle stated that our Major Focus is scheduled for 10:00 a.m. and involves some of the ECP students.  She asked that if we are in Executive Session at that time that the Board consider coming out of Executive Session, participate in the Major Focus, and then go back into Executive session.  The Board was in agreement with that request.   
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Jeff Turner, the Board moved to approve the agenda, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of April 25, 2013.  

President Hall asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Jeff Turner, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of April 25, 2013, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Minutes, Special Meeting of May 13, 2013.

President Hall asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Jeff Turner, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Special Meeting of May 13, 2013, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

D.
Superintendent’s Report.

Superintendent Lyle stated that she has nothing to add to the presented report but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Alicia McAninch stated that the presented report reflects that PSFA will conduct a site visit on the Residential Campus on May 23rd.  She asked Superintendent Lyle to explain the purpose of this visit. Superintendent Lyle stated that every year the Public Schools Facility Authority (PSFA) ranks all the school buildings in the State of New Mexico based on their disrepair.  They identify and rank the worst 100 buildings in state, which are normally very old, and often times historic buildings.  The school district is then invited to put in a pre-application if the school district has one of those top 100 buildings.  NMSBVI has three buildings in that list of 100.  We have submitted pre-applications on our three buildings.  PSFA is now past the pre-application stage and we completed our full applications for those buildings.  PSFA is going to be on the Residential Campus to conduct a site visit and take a closer look at those three buildings.  They are looking at what we hope to accomplish with these buildings; how it fits into our strategic plan and master plan; and whether there is a true need.  Once they complete this NMSBVI will meet the full council to find out whether our three buildings will be funded as a whole, partially, or not at all.  That meeting should occur sometime next month.  She stated that the projects under consideration are:  1) The Quimby Gym which involves the complete renovation of the bathrooms/locker rooms for the gym and the natatorium; 2) The renovation of Ditzler Auditorium which would convert the auditorium into a multi-purpose use facility.  Once that is complete we would be able to remove the Bert Reeves building; and 3) the building of residential cottages for use by the students and would allow us to incorporate and expand the independent living skills curriculum.  Once we have enough cottages built we would remove Sacramento Dorm from the campus.  She stated that it will be pretty phenomenal if we can get these three projects funded, as it would mean that we will actually complete our 5 year master plan in a little less than 5 years.  She stated that we have a great deal of support for these projects from important levels within Santa Fe.  Alicia McAninch stated that we have waited so very long just to have Santa Fe express an interest in renovating some of our very old and aging buildings.  It is exciting to see that Santa Fe is now paying attention and we need to take advantage of every opportunity that we have to improve the facilities on our Alamogordo Campus.  
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. March 2013 Financial Reports.

Superintendent Lyle presented the financial reports for March 2013, including:


Investment Report


Statement of Net Assets


Statement of Cash Flow

Operating Budget/Expense Report
Superintendent Lyle reviewed the contents of all of the presented reports.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by Jeff Turner, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the March 2013 Financial Reports, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B. Quarterly Financial Report Certification.

Superintendent Lyle presented the Quarterly Financial Report Certification for the Board’s review and approval.  She stated that this report needs to be submitted to Santa Fe quarterly.  She stated the contents of this report are a compilation of the financial reports that have been presented to the Board for the past three months.  She stated that if the Board desires she can review the contents again.  She stated that if no review is necessary she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the Quarterly Financial Report Certification, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C. Foundation Report.
Alicia McAninch, as the NMSBVI Board of Regents representative on the NMSBVI Foundation Board of Directors, presented an overview of the business of the Foundation since the last meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents.  She stated that the Foundation held a meeting on May 8, 2013.  During that meeting the Foundation Director reported that the ECP has been named as one of the beneficiaries of the General Mills annual golf tournament which is scheduled for September 2013.  The Uptown Lions Club has named the ECP as a beneficiary of their annual Bowl-A-Thon which will also occur in September 2013.  Last year’s Bowl-A-Thon raised $2500.00 for the ECP.  The first meeting of the new NMSBVI Foundation Board of Directors was held on May 8, 2013.  The Foundation Board has been invited to attend the ECP graduation.  The next meeting of the NMSBVI Foundation Board of Directors is scheduled for June 13, 2013, at which time we hope to elect board officers.  She also reviewed the upcoming tours that will be held at the ECP in an effort to educate local business and organizations on the work of NMSBVI and the Foundation.  President Hall asked if there were any questions.  There were no questions.  
VIII.
Executive Session.

9:41 a.m. to 9:57 a.m., May 22, 2013

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:41 a.m., Wednesday, May 22, 2013, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss: Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; Legal Issues; 12 Month Employee Contract Renewals; and Superintendent’s Evaluation and Superintendent’s Contract Renewal.  Participating will be Regents McAninch, Miyagishima,Turner, and Hall, Linda Lyle, Superintendent, and Patty Beecher, ECP Director.  Roll call vote:  Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Turner, and Regent Hall - aye.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Jeff Turner, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 9:57 a.m., Wednesday, May 22, 2013, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act so that the Board can participate in the Major Focus agenda item.  Roll call vote:  Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Hall – aye, Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent Turner – aye.
IX.
Major Focus.

The Board enjoyed a belly dancing demonstration presented by members of the community with the assistance of the ECP students.

VIII.
Executive Session (cont.)
10:26 a.m. to 12:20 p.m., May 22, 2013
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Jeff Turner, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 10:26 a.m., Wednesday, May 22, 2013, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss:  Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student

Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; Legal Issues; 12 Month Employee Contract Renewals; and Superintendent’s Evaluation and Superintendent’s Contract Renewal.  Participating will be Regents McAninch, Miyagishima,Turner, and Hall.  Roll call vote:  Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Turner, and Regent Hall - aye.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Jeff Turner, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 12:20 p.m., Wednesday, May 22, 2013, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 where they discussed Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; Legal Issues; 12 Month Employee Contract Renewals; and Superintendent’s Evaluation and Superintendent’s Contract Renewal.  Roll call vote:  Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Hall – aye, Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent Turner – aye.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to renew the contract of Superintendent Linda Lyle for a three year period at an annual salary of $117,700.00.  (carried unanimously)
UPON A MOTION by Jeff Turner, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the 12 month contract renewals, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

X.
Policies & Procedures.

There were no policies & procedures presented to the Board on this agenda.
XI.
Other Items.


A.
Personnel Report.

Superintendent Lyle reviewed the contents of the presented reported with hi-lite on the new hires since the last board meeting.  The new hires include:  Cecelia Hurst as Residential Campus Food Services Manager; Michael Peralta as ECP Building/Floor Custodian; Barbara Snow as ECP Physical Therapist; and Rita Zamarron as Development Specialist.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.  

B.
Program Updates.

Tom Rutherford, contract lobbyist, provided an update on the lobbying efforts in Santa Fe during this past legislative session as they relate to the NMSBVI programs.  Following his overview he stated that his associates Deborah Torza, Jeremy Rutherford, and himself are grateful for the chance to help out NMSBVI and to be able to work with the Board of Regents and staff of NMSBVI.  It has been a pleasure and an honor.  He stated that the school is very highly regarded among all in Santa Fe.  The Board expressed to Tom Rutherford that the high regard that folks in Santa Fe have for NMSBVI is a result of the work that The Rutherford Group has done for NMSBVI over the past few years.  The Board presented a token of appreciation to each of the lobbyist in The Rutherford Group as a way of saying thanks for their hard work on behalf of the students, staff, and school.  
Superintendent Lyle stated that she wanted to let the Board know that she met with the Outreach Team the day after the last board meeting and they decided to develop their vision and mission statement within the schools plan, and to address the pieces on the strategic plan that pertain to Outreach.  They developed a fairly tight plan for next year and how they are going to continue what they have done.  She stated that she has already prepared the Memorandum of Understandings (MOU) for all of the school districts and they are ready to go out.  We have eight people in the Personnel Preparation Program (PPP), with most of them being district employees, so she feels that we are on a roll in terms of the things that we are taking from this year that really work, that we want to keep going forward.  She stated that we have some good relationships with district Special Education Directors (SPEDs) that we have not had for a while, which will be valuable as we continue to move forward.  The SPEDs are starting to draw on us to help shore up their district programs.  She stated that she feels that our biggest challenge is Albuquerque Public Schools (APS).  The others are coming along and as long as we continue to do what we are doing we are going to see some real changes.  

Along that same line we have submitted the NMSBVI Technology Plan that was approved by the Board at our last meeting, to the State, and they reviewed it thoroughly, and after their review they called us and stated that our tech plan was fine, but found our proposal of a statewide database to be very intriguing, and they want to speak with us about that database.  We are going to have our initial call with the State on May 23rd to discuss this database, and to add the State to our team.  She stated that we are talking about making this database an internet based database so that we are not responsible for the database server and its upkeep, but are hoping to set it up in a way that allows any school district to access their student’s data on the database.  This would not be possible if we housed the information on our servers.  NMSBVI and the Public Education Department (PED) will be able to access all of the data, so that will allow us to use the database for research purposes and program planning.  
The new cohort of the PPP looks like it will consist of 8 students from around the State.  This summer, Dr. Loana Mason will be teaching the Eye class and the Foundations class to the new students, and the second year students will have the Eye class only.  For the first time the PPP will have a student teacher in the Visually Impaired (VI) Program.  Usually the students in this course are already certified teachers and doing their internships.  We will have multiple people enrolled who are doing their internships.  This is going to make for a very busy Fall semester as it will require a large amount of mentorship.  

She shared with the Board some information regarding the use of iPads by our students.  She shared a story of a little girl who would not focus on anything.  For two years we have worked with this student, and during that time the student would not focus on anything.  She has never reached for anything, and she does not respond to touch or sound.  We have tried everything to get this student to respond to stimuli so that we can begin to teach her.  She stated that we recently introduced this student to an iPad, and miraculously she responds to stimuli from the iPad.  She will focus on the iPad, and she will reach for the iPad.  This is the first time that we have seen that student respond to anything.  This is an exciting thing and has shown us the importance of iPads in the classroom.  
Alicia McAninch asked Superintendent Lyle to brief the board on anticipated Residential Campus and ECP enrollment for the 2013-2014 school year.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the ECP is a little tough to predict as we will experience staggered enrollment throughout the school year.  Patty Beecher is planning to begin the school year with 10 classrooms, and hopefully keep that number throughout the school year.  This will ensure that we do not have staff that are being under-utilized.  The ECP is anticipating that they will have about 75 students by the end of the 2013-2014 school year.  The Residential Campus has roughly 45 students, with about 10 leaving at the end of the 2012-2013 school year.  It appears that we will begin the 2013-2014 school year with about 45 students.  We have already done IEPs for 5 students who will be coming to us, and we have a student from Overbrook transferring to us, and 2 more high school students who need to have IEPs scheduled.  At a minimum we will be at the same level to begin the new school year as we will end this school year.  

C.
2013-2014 ECP School Calendar.

Superintendent Lyle presented the proposed 2013-2014 ECP School Calendar for the Board’s review and approval.  She stated that the presented calendar reflects the Albuquerque Public Schools calendar with the exception of the duration of the Thanksgiving break.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Jeff Turner, the Board moved to approve the 2013-2014 ECP School Calendar, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

D. Strategic Plan Update.

Superintendent Lyle reported that Mr. Paul Lewis will be coming out this summer to help with work on the database that was discussed during Program Updates.  The fields for the database are pretty set and so Mr. Lewis will come out and work with us.  We will develop a contract with Mr. Lewis for this work.  It will take Mr. Lewis several months to build the database utilizing our fields input.  We have asked him to build the database in a way that we can, at some point in the future, tie the entire Instructional Resource Center (IRC) to the database so that, ideally, a school district can go into the database and order supplies from the IRC for their students, re-register their students with the American Printing House for the Blind (APH), etc.  She stated that this is the only thing related to the Strategic Plan that we have worked on, hard, over the past month.  
E. Capital Projects Update.

Superintendent Lyle reviewed the contents of the provided Capital Projects Update.  The review included updates on the following projects:  PSFA Critical Deficiencies Project; Quimby Gym/Natatorium Re-roof; Pool Re-surfacing; Recreation Center/Ditzler Auditorium; Garrett Dormitory; Water Tower Removal; ECP Fence Project; New Watkins Education Building Project; and Site Improvements Project – Phase 1  She stated that the hi-lite of this report is that we will have use of the gymnasium for our 2013 Commencement Ceremony.  She stated that she wants to publicly thank Todd Gower, Margie Macias, and National Construction for making this happen.  We were very worried that we would not have a suitable place to hold graduation, and they all kept telling us not to worry, and they came through.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
XII.
Information to the Board.

A. Board Meeting Schedule.

The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Regents will be held on Thursday, July 25th at the ECP.  
B. Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions.

C. Supplementary Packet.

1. Activity Fund Checklist – April 2013
There were no questions.

2. General Fund Checklist – April 2013
There were no questions.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 12:55 p.m., Wednesday, May 22, 2013.
(Approved 7/24/13)



(Approved 7/24/13)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Christine Hall, President


Linda M. Lyle, Superintendent
NMSBVI Board of Regents
Regular Meeting May 22, 2013   
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